PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 15, 2015

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 15th day of December 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor 


George Rivera


Council members:
John Widger; Debe Wright; Cissie NeSmith; Joe Jones;





Julie Martin


City Secretary:
Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney:

Jason Mann


City Staff:

A. R. Garcia, Police Chief





Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1) CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Pro Tem Widger called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Pro Tem Widger led the Pledge of Allegiance.


At this time, Mayor Rivera proceeded to Item No. 6.

6)
DISCUSSION AND ACTION REGARDING THE 15 MPH SPEED LIMIT ON CURVE AT DILWORTH ROAD AND BOUGAINVILLEA

Mike Vasquez and Alejandro Sanchez, representing the County, were present to address the concerns over the speed limit.  Mr. Vasquez stated that this issue had never come up before.  He did not know the metes and bounds of the city limits and had worked with the County’s GIS department to see what they could come up with.  It was determined that where the Country Club Estates ends at the South end to Bougainvillea, ½ is City and ½ is County.  The actual curve at Bougainvillea is out of the County’s jurisdiction.  South of Bougainvillea is City’s jurisdiction including Bougainvillea and north is ½ County and the west side is City.  The signs belong to County but as far as jurisdiction it is not a set speed limit but set for safety purposes.  The speed limit sign should be yellow
Jason Mann commented that the curve will already be 15 mph because all of the streets within Palm Valley are 25 mph so that speed limit would also apply to the curve.  He would recommend an advisory sign at 15 mph but verification would need to be made to see if Dilworth is automatically @ 25 mph.

Councilman Jones asked who determines the speed limit.  Mr. Vasquez replied that the City would.

Jason Mann stated that right now by default it is at 30 mph.  Councilman Widger suggested waiting on changing the speed limit until final findings to see if there is agreement to change to 25 mph on the curve.

Dick Faxon stated that the police be instructed not to issue tickets until there has been a final resolution.

Jason Mann commented that the tickets being issued are using 25 mph not the 15 mph.

There was agreement to bring this item of discussion back later in the meeting.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS
Charles Ramsey suggested that an item regarding the Neighborhood Watch Program be included each time on the agenda.  He also asked that everyone please volunteer to serve on the Neighborhood Watch Program.  He could use more volunteers, especially during this time of year.

4) MINUTES FOR APPROVAL – REGULAR MEETING OF NOVEMBER 17, 2015

Councilman Widger made a correction to Page 3 as it related to the new vehicle.   The warranty is for 100,000 miles NOT 500,000 miles.

With the noted correction, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

5)
ACTION TAKEN TO APPROVE A RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE CITY’S PERSONNEL POLICY AS IT RELATED TO THE CITY’S RETIREMENT BENEFIT FOR EMPLOYEES
Councilman Widger explained that he and staff looked at various options, for both the City and the employees, with help from financial consultant, Keith Martin.
The options discussed were: changing to a Texas Municipal Retirement System pension plan; stay with the current 457 retirement savings plan; or change to a new Simple IRA with Vanguard, Fidelity or another provider.

Councilman Widger suggested allocating additional money to the current plan which would require amending the personnel policy.  He further explained that the recommendation to stay with the current plan is primarily because of the 3% guaranteed option offered by MassMutual.  And, also, because it is simpler for the employees to not have to change over to a new provider.  Additionally, Mr. Martin’s free financial advice to the employees resolves the issue of having no local financial advisor.

Councilman Widger stated that currently five of the City’s 11 employees are in the plan.  There is not good participation from the police officers and they have to go through their probationary period to be eligible to enroll in the plan.  He felt that this option to increase the City’s match from the current 100% to 125% match with the $20 weekly limit per employee might be an incentive for other employees to participate in the plan. The increase would help offset the 1.25% administrative fee charged by MassMutual which does not affect the 3% guaranteed option. This increase in the City’s match, based on the current participation of five employees, would be $780 per year. This cost is minimal to try to retain employees.
Councilman Widger commented that the 125% match could be changed in any budget year based on economic drivers at the time.

Councilman Jones felt an increase in the City’s match would not be necessary but rather educating the employees on the plan.

Mayor Rivera added it was also mostly to offset the 1.25 administrative fee being charged and, therefore, the employees would not be absorbing that fee.  It was felt that this would be a way to help them out.  One major problem is that there is no local representation.  Mayor Rivera recommended continuing the existing plan with the justification as explained by Councilman Widger.
Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the resolution and amend the budget accordingly to continue with the current plan.

Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried by the following:



Aye:  Widger, Jones, Wright, NeSmith



Nay:  None



Abstained:  Martin (due to potential conflict of interest)

7) ACTION TAKEN TO ALLOCATE FUNDING AND AMEND BUDGET FOR ADDITIONAL STREET LIGHTING IN THE COMMUNITY
Charles Ramsey submitted a proposal to adopt and fund a multi-year street light project.  He submitted a list of addresses that were identified as requiring street lights.  He commented that the list would require prioritizing to identify which lights should be installed first.

Mayor Rivera explained that he and Mr. Ramsey had driven through the community and determined that there is plenty of lighting still needed.

Councilman Widger stated that there is $15,000 unallocated funds in the budget and the cost of additional lighting could be about $20,000.

Minor discussion followed on locations where trees are blocking the flowing of lighting especially on Bellino.  There are several cul-de-sacs that are very dark.

Mayor Rivera suggested starting out with $20,000 in the budget and reduce the list if need be.  Councilman Widger explained that the additional $5,000 would come from reserves, thus, reducing the ending fund balance for next year.’

Councilman Jones commented doing only three lights to keep from spending money that we do not currently have and if there is extra money at the end of the year then proceed with the rest.

Councilman Widger added that there is a $12,000 surplus currently in the City’s general fund.

Councilman Jones made a motion to use the current $15,000 for as many lights as can be installed with a minimum of three lights plus more if there is still money left.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

There was a consensus among the Council that Mr. Ramsey go back and prioritize the locations.

At this time, the Council continued the discussion on Item 6.

Jason Mann stated that because the County representatives suggest that the signs are only advisory, that the speed limit is actually the default of 30 mph, as the statue lowering speed limits to 25 mph excluded this road.  Suggested, also, was a “caution curve ahead” as a yellow sign.

Jason Mann suggested that the County be requested to take the signs down or change the signage or use caution sign in the City’s jurisdiction and take off the 15 mph sign.  The best thing would be to change the sign.

Councilwoman Wright commented that the reason it got changed is because people ended up in the yard at Polo Circle.

Chief Garcia suggested a yellow sign indicated ‘slow curve’ with a 15 mph sign in black and white.

Dick Faxon stated that if you reduce the speed limit then you would have to have a sign indicating the change. He would recommend a warning sign but not changing the speed limit.

Jason Mann stated that if we change the speed limit then we would have to define the boundaries.

Mayor Rivera commented that he agreed with the Chief to have a ‘slow down’ warning to be able to maneuver the curb.  The curve is too dangerous to change to 30 mph.

More discussion followed and comment was made to request that the County remove the 15 mph and have them do a cautionary sign at no expense to the City.

In conclusion, Jason Mann will contact the County by letter requesting the change in the sign even if the City does have to pay for it.

8) CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report – November 2015

B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – November 2015

C. Monthly  Check Listing – November 2015

D. Monthly Financial Report – November 2015

E. Monthly Investment Report – November 2015

Chief Garcia briefed the Council on his department’s vehicle repairs and training.  He indicated that there have been no property claims, however, there was a report of missing medication from a mailbox.  He further reported on the damaged fence on Wilson Road that was hit by a minor who had been drinking.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present. 

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m. upon a      motion by Councilman Jones and a second by Councilwoman Martin.

_______________________________

George Rivera, Mayor

Attest:

_______________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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